WYCK RISSINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES of the Parish Council Meeting on Monday 14th March 2016 at the Village Hall.

Present: Tim Simon (Chairman), Andrew Fifield, James Ross, Richard Wheeler, Councillor Dr Nigel Moor, Mark Mackenzie-Charrington, Louise Fifield (Clerk), and 4 members of the public. 
There were apologies from Georgina Hampton, Robert Montague and Jan Godman. 
1. Minutes of the last Meeting 
Matters arising:
The disused pole near the Wheelers house: TS reported that as Pyments were doing some work at Maces Cottage he agreed a figure of £60 plus VAT to remove the pole.  This was considered reasonable, given that the pole was set in concrete.  It has now been done.
The minutes were approved and signed

2. Maintenance of the Green and Pond
Pond update: 
TS reminded us that the next pond clearing session will be in September and the cost of £400 has been budgeted.
Green update:

Top soil kindly donated by Toby Collett has been spread around the raised manhole cover on the green which will make it easier for Brian Brazington when he cuts the green later in the year.  The top soil will need re-seeding in due course.

Tree survey - Nicholsons, who performed the tree survey two years ago have indicated that we need another up-date survey. TS  asked them to reduce their quoted price of £450 and they have responded with £400, – the same as 2 years ago, but there is some doubt that it is necessary to have another survey so soon after the last one.  After discussion it was agreed that if we are legally required to conduct a survey every two years we would try to reduce the price to between £200 and £300 [subsequently established that there is no legal requirement and agreed that up-date surveys should be at three yearly intervals but with visual inspections by a competent volunteer to ensure that any previously identified or emergent issues are kept under review]  
Thames Water - The work has been delayed because as our Green is a registered common Thames Water has to apply to the Secretary of State for approval to carry out the work.  This application is still being prepared and therefore the work is unlikely to take place until later in the year.  It was agreed that this will probably suit us as the timing of the work will best be after the haycrop is taken. 
Registration of the Green – Richard Wheeler has undertaken a huge amount of research and produced some very concise and helpful notes. In essence, the Land Registry has in the past accepted in principle that the Parish Council is the owner of the green but not registration .  Both TS and RW feel that it is ‘unfinished business’ and if it could be resolved easily it would be in everyone’s interest.  However, it was agreed that a formal application for registration could be drawn out and costly.  It was agreed that RW would write informally to the Land Registry for an up-date of their current thinking.. 
3. Councillor Moor’s Report
Roads and highways – With an extra £2.4 m from the Government for Gloucestershire it has been possible for an extra £2.075 m to be spent on roads.  Part of the funding will be spent on the lengthsman programme – highway maintenance teams dedicated to a particular area and working to repair defects before they deteriorate.
Also an extra £2.7 m to look after vulnerable older people and £156,000 for children and young people.

The Pharmaceutical Needs Assessment is being reviewed in the light of recent housing development at Upper Rissington and it is hoped that this will assist the latest Badhams application for their pharmacy there.

Councillor Dr Moor has been appointed as Cabinet Portfolio holder for Fire, Planning and Infrastructure (we congratulate him on his new post).

There is a campaign to form a new unitary council combining West Oxfordshire District Council and Cotswold District Council.  CDC has for many years been a successful part of the two tier system of local government in Gloucestershire.  Councillor Moor believes this will be a step in the wrong direction. The announcement by Cotswold District, unexpected by Gloucestershire as Cotswold had been included in the devolution deal to central government has already frustrated the £1m investment in broadband for the Cotswolds.
TS asked Councillor Moor about the road coming down the hill into Wyck, outside Laurence House, where the new tarmac has been washed out by the recent bad weather.  This issue has been raised by Robert Montague.  Councillor Moor suggested that TS should email Bob Skillern, copying him in to the message, so that he could make sure it was followed up.
4. District Council Update: Mark Mackenzie Charrington
· District Plan: We are now on consultation no 19.  Mark told the meeting that the plan is due to be submitted in the autumn this year, with a decision in the spring/summer 2017.This will hopefully lay to rest the issue of large developers appealing everything that is turned down by the Planning Office.  The original figure of 7,600 houses needed now looks like 8,400.  It is believed that Upper Rissington and Bourton on the Water are likely locations, as well as Moreton.
· Devolution: From the District Council point of view, there is a feeling that joining with West Oxfordshire could work well, given that the two councils have been working together for several years, sharing a Chief Executive, and substantial savings have been made.  It is believed that the individual districts in Oxfordshire are not working as well and that they are keen to split and join with neighbours.  It is all in the embryonic stages and no decision has been made.  It needs costing, and it is unlikely that there will even be a vote for several months.
· Dementia Home in Moreton on land adjacent to the hospital: the application has been turned down

· Bourton Industrial Estate extension including a new supermarket: Still no further news although the proposal for a petrol filling station has been dropped.
· Upper Rissington: Village Hall is about to be handed over.  Delfin Way change from business use to residential.  There has been a promise to give a £300,000 donation which will enable the construction of a nursery school. The Co-Op will be moving to new and larger premises at Upper Rissington in 3 months time. 

5. Planning
· Wyck Barn: application for an outbuilding (supported by WRPC)
· Laurence House: Revised application has been supported by WRPC.  Mark assured us that this was working towards a sensible solution which involved setting back some of the new buildings (stables etc) further from the road.
· Land off Delfin way: 24 dwellings (supported by WRPC)

6. North Cotswolds Cluster Meeting 
Held on 17 February:  This was a GAPTC meeting for a group of neighbouring parish and town councils in order to identify common issues and concerns, share good practice and consider ways of working together.  Our particular concern was an update on the faster broadband, and it is hoped that Fastershire will be invited to a future meeting.  The next meeting is to be held in May and it is hoped that a representative from Wyck Rissington Parish Council may be able to attend. 

7. Light a Beacon for the Queen’s 90th birthday
After some discussion it was agreed that we would not be lighting a beacon.  The low lying position of the village is not suitable, and Mark reminded us that both Health and Safety and insurance would be significant issues.

8. Finance Report
JR had circulated the report for the period 01.10.15 – 31.12.15 to the Council.  This period included the bigger items of expenditure, including £400 for Jack Smith for clearing the pond, Meadows £192 for the extra tidying up of the Green and both Brian Brazington’s invoices for cutting the green - £1,678.00.  On the favourable side, there is two years VAT refund (£509.40) as well as other income totalling £610.00.  Nothing has been spent on trees this year and we are likely to end the year at ‘break-even’ point or better, which is a similar position to last year.  The budget has been set for the next year along similar lines - a small reserve is building up.
Formal approval was sought and confirmed for the following:

· Rent for use of the Village Hall by the PC

£100.00
· Richard Wheeler (land registry fee)
  
  
£48.00
· Token for Annette



  
£30.00
· Clerks honorarium



  
£60.00

TS thanked JR for his work on the report.

9. Clean for the Queen

The date was set for the annual verge clearing on Saturday 9 April at 11.00 am.  As in previous years, volunteers will be very welcome!  It was decided to include the road at the top of the drainpipe in the section that runs down to the Burford/Stow road.  Mark Mackenzie Charrington has very kindly agreed to lend us the ‘litter picking kit’ from Little Rissington.
10. Letters or Emails received by the Clerk
· A letter of thanks has been received from Annette for her annual garden token.
· There have been several warnings connected to local burglaries including one at the Equine Clinic and one recent attempted burglary in the village.  It is believed that there is a professional gang in the neighbourhood and residents are advised to be extra vigilant.
· There has been notification of a road closure on the Fosse Way between Lower Slaughter and Stow at the end of May.  Further details will be circulated in due course
· A sample commemorative medal has been sent to the Council produced for the Queen’s 90th birthday costing £1.99 each.  It was decided to place an order for these with a view to giving one to each household.
· Notification has been sent of free parking after 3pm in Cirencester at both the Brewery and Forum Car parks. 
11.  AOB
· Mark told us that he had a fund of £1400 for children’s activities.   As there are not enough children in the village to be able to use this fund, it is hoped that Wyck Rissington children might be invited to join Upper Rissington’s activities. 
· Bob Phillips expressed his concern about the road on the far side of the bridge (going towards the Fosse Way).  There is a sharp drop on the edge which is dangerous.  This has been brought up before.  TS to mention to Bob Skillern and Councillor Nigel Moor. 
· Bob Phillips spoke for several people when he told the meeting that dog fouling is still occurring.  He cuts the area of the Green outside the village hall and it has become an unpleasant problem.  Dog owners are asked to be more vigilant and to pick up their dog poo on this public space.
Date of next meeting: 

To be decided.  A notice will be circulated as soon as possible.
Louise Fifield, Clerk, Wyck Rissington Parish Council
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